

WORKING PAPER

DECEMBER 2023

Examining U.S. Relations With Authoritarian Countries

Thomas Carothers and Benjamin Feldman

Examining U.S. Relations With Authoritarian Countries

Thomas Carothers and Benjamin Feldman

The Carnegie Endowment is grateful for support from the Ford Foundation and the Open Society Foundations that helped make the research for and writing of this paper possible. All the views expressed herein are the responsibility of the authors alone.

© 2023 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. All rights reserved.

Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Please direct inquiries to:

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Publications Department 1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW Washington, DC 20036 P: + 1 202 483 7600 F: + 1 202 483 1840 CarnegieEndowment.org

This publication can be downloaded at no cost at CarnegieEndowment.org.

Contents

Summary	1
Introduction	3
The Arc of Authoritarian Relations	6
Four Categories Defining the Current Landscape	10
The Place of Democracy Aid	29
Conclusions	31
Annex 1	37
About the Authors	41
Notes	43
Carnegie Endowment for International Peace	49

Summary

Although U.S. President Joe Biden and his senior advisers have cast their foreign policy in terms of a global struggle between democracies and autocracies, they have pursued close relations with various authoritarian regimes in different parts of the world, including recent efforts to strengthen ties with Saudi Arabia and Vietnam. Many people in U.S. policy circles debate the wisdom of the administration's trade-offs between its stated interest in supporting democracy globally versus countervailing interests that lead it to maintain close ties with some autocrats. But these debates are often confined to a few high-profile cases and rarely draw from a broader understanding of the overall landscape of U.S. relations with authoritarian regimes and the trajectory of such relations across recent decades.

This paper seeks to provide such an understanding. Instead of justifying or vilifying U.S. efforts to get along with many authoritarian countries, this paper aims to anchor these debates in a stronger understanding of the ongoing realities of U.S. relations with these countries. It begins with an overview of U.S. relations with authoritarian countries from the presidency of Jimmy Carter through that of Donald Trump. This overview highlights the long pattern of a U.S. approach that is sharply divided between antagonistic relations with some autocratic regimes and a warm embrace of others, while noting some changes across administrations caused by evolving geopolitical paradigms and presidents' differing personal predilections.

The paper then draws on in-depth case research of U.S. relations with nearly sixty undemocratic countries—including their bilateral security ties, economic relations, and diplomatic contacts—to classify the relationships into four categories: 1) close partnerships, 2) adversarial relationships, 3) cooperative relations, and 4) cold, though not actively adversarial, relations. Through the analysis of these categories, the paper highlights the drivers and factors that shape the relationships in question.

The United States funds democracy-related assistance programs directed at most undemocratic countries, and the paper analyzes the overall patterns of this aid. It examines both official U.S. democracy assistance and assistance from the National Endowment for Democracy, focusing on the differing amounts and types of aid directed toward countries in the four different categories.

The paper reaches three overarching conclusions. First, Biden's policy with regard to authoritarian countries represents, on the whole, more continuity with than change from most previous U.S. presidents, reflecting deep structures of interest that have shaped U.S. relations with these countries for decades. While the number of friendly and cooperative ties the United States maintains with undemocratic countries has remained relatively constant in recent years, the number and intensity of adversarial and cold relations are growing, primarily as a result of the heightened geostrategic competition between the United States and its allies on the one hand and China and Russia and their allies on the other.

Second, security issues are the dominant driver of U.S. relations with authoritarian countries—for both positive and negative relations—and span a wide range of security concerns, including competition with China and Russia, terrorism, and regional instability. Economic interests—such as energy investments, critical minerals, arms sales, or ensuring U.S. market access—do play a role in spurring positive U.S. relations with some authoritarian states, but overall are far less important than security concerns. Democracy and human rights, or more specifically, problems with democracy and human rights, also shape U.S. relations with authoritarian countries but in complex and highly varied ways; they are a backburner issue in some cases, while they loom large in others.

Third, the trends going forward appear to be mixed. With U.S.-China and U.S.-Russia tensions continuing to escalate, the United States will have more reasons to put aside its concerns about democracy and human rights in some authoritarian countries as it tries to convince them to move closer to its camp. It will also be motivated to turn a cold shoulder to other countries that align themselves with its rivals. Certain economic imperatives, such as the push to de-risk global supply chains and ensure access to critical minerals, will also create new incentives for friendlier ties with some authoritarian countries.

Introduction

When U.S. President Joe Biden bumped fists with Saudi Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman in Riyadh in July 2022—marking an end to the cold shoulder he had turned toward the Saudi leader as a result of the 2018 murder of Saudi journalist Jamal Khashoggi—some observers and commentators in Washington and other capitals were quick to express surprise and irritation. The U.S. president says he supports democracy and human rights globally, but what about this? Comments in a similar vein have continued as Biden and his senior team have not only engaged actively with the Saudi government, but also maintained or pursued closer ties with other democratically deficient leaders or governments in India, Vietnam, and elsewhere.

These actions highlight fundamental tensions in Biden's foreign policy between a broad goal of trying to support democracy globally—especially by contesting the widening transnational influence of two major autocratic powers, China and Russia—and many specific instances of making nice with undemocratic governments that can be helpful to Washington in that geopolitical contest. They raise important questions about whether the Biden administration is striking the right balance between the competing interests it faces in this domain. But any element of surprise at Biden's actions—embodied in the "gotcha" tone that laces some of the commentary—is misplaced. Every U.S. administration in living memory has made numerous compromises between a stated ambition to support democracy globally and accommodation of autocrats for the sake of various security and economic interests. Expectations that the Biden administration would be greatly different in this regard reflect a lack of appreciation for the depth of this pattern in U.S. foreign policy and the configuration of interests that underlies it.

It is true that Biden's early rhetoric on democracy and its place in his foreign policy was vivid and soaring. But he is hardly alone among presidents of the last forty years in this regard. Ronald Reagan was strikingly eloquent and expansive in framing the United States as the leader of a global struggle between democracy and tyranny. Yet during his presidency, the United States remained firm friends with numerous hard-line dictators in the developing world, including Mobutu Sese Seko in Zaire and Suharto in Indonesia. In 2005, then U.S. president George W. Bush set out a stirring "freedom agenda" in his second inaugural address, limning a vision of the United States as a principled and tireless friend of democracy everywhere. Yet he maintained close ties with autocratic security partners in the Middle East and beyond.

The ahistorical, and often somewhat ritualistic, critical commentary on U.S. policy relating to autocracies points to the need for a broad stocktaking of U.S. relations with authoritarian countries—not to justify or vilify these relations, but instead to help anchor debates in a stronger understanding of the ongoing realities of U.S. relations with these countries and create firmer empirical ground for analyses of which trade-offs make sense and which are a step too far.¹

This paper pursues such a stocktaking. It begins by tracing the evolution of U.S. relations with authoritarian countries from the late Cold War up to the Biden presidency, highlighting the major lines of continuity that have prevailed while also taking note of variations along the way. It then turns to the current landscape and presents an overview of U.S. relations with the close to sixty countries Freedom House labeled as "not free" in its 2023 *Freedom in the World* report, breaking them down into major categories along a spectrum from positive to negative relations.² It starts with a focus on the two far ends of the spectrum, examining the United States' close ties with a number of major autocratic security partners and its conflictual relations with a similar number of countries it considers strategic adversaries. It then looks at the approximately forty countries in between, dividing them between those with which United States maintains at least some cooperative engagement and others where a deep chill defines the relationship. It explores both the diverse drivers of cooperative engagement and the factors that led to frosty relations.

Throughout the analysis of these four categories, we look at the role that democracy and human rights concerns play in these many relationships, noting the startlingly wide range—from little concern at all to significant concern—and seeking some explanations for the high degree of variation. We also fill out the picture relating to the role of democracy and human rights in these relationships by taking a brief look at U.S. democracy aid directed at authoritarian countries, probing where this tool is actively employed and where it is not.

We conclude by extracting from this wide tour of the authoritarian relations landscape answers to three broad questions:

- 1. Does Biden's foreign policy represent continuity or change with regard to U.S. relations with authoritarian countries?
- 2. What are the main factors shaping these relations?
- 3. What are the trend lines for the future?

A short note on definitions and terminology: There are many ways one could define which countries in the world are authoritarian. This paper focuses on countries designated as not free in the 2023 Freedom House *Freedom in the World* report and uses the labels not free and "authoritarian" interchangeably. We recognize that some countries that Freedom House designated as "partly free" may be considered by some observers to be authoritarian, such as Kuwait or Pakistan. And some countries that Freedom House designated as not free are in that category because of extreme state weakness rather than autocratic governance, such as Haiti and Somalia. Nevertheless, for the most part, the countries Freedom House designated as not free have authoritarian political systems, and this categorization has the significant benefits of definitional clarity and simplicity.

The 2023 Freedom House report designates fifty-seven countries as not free. These countries are primarily in Africa, Asia, the Middle East, and the former Soviet Union. Figure 1 organizes these countries by region. The number of not free countries has grown in the past twenty years, from forty-eight in 2003 to fifty-four in 2013 to fifty-seven in 2023.



Figure 1. Not Free Countries, 2023

Asia Afghanistan Brunei Cambodia China Laos Myanmar North Korea Thailand Vietnam Former Soviet Union Azerbaijan Belarus Kazakhstan Kyrgyzstan Russia Tajikistan Turkmenistan Uzbekistan Greater Middle East

Algeria Bahrain Egypt Jordan Iran Iraq Libya Oman Qatar Saudi Arabia Syria United Arab Emirates Türkiye

Yemen

Latin America and the Caribbean Cuba Haiti Nicaragua

Venezuela

Sub-Saharan Africa Angola

Burkina Faso Burundi Cameroon Central African Republic Chad Democratic Republic of the Congo Djibouti Equatorial Guinea Eritrea Eswatini Ethiopia Gabon Guinea Mali Republic of the Congo Rwanda Somalia South Sudan Sudan Uganda Zimbabwe

Source: Source: Freedom in the World 2023, Freedom House, March 2023, https://freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/2023-03/FIW_World_2023_DigtalPDF.pdf.

The Arc of Authoritarian Relations

U.S. relations with authoritarian countries have passed through many stages over the years, shaped by the evolving global security landscape and changing political currents relating to the advance or retreat of democracy in the world. In addition, each U.S. president has put their own imprint on such relations, reflecting their personal style and foreign policy outlook. Yet significant continuity has prevailed at a deeper level, especially in the form of a constant bifurcation of relations between a warm embrace for some autocrats and a harsh adversarial stance toward others, with only slow changes in which countries fall on each side of that divide.

The Cold War Years

Throughout the Cold War, U.S. relations with authoritarian governments were sharply divided between antagonistic relations with one set of such governments—the Soviet Union and its allies and friends—and positive relations with other authoritarian governments that were allies and friends in the anti-communist cause.

The negative stance toward the Soviet Union and its allies and friends comprised many elements: military and diplomatic rivalry and sometimes confrontation, intelligence surveillance, economic sanctions, support for regime dissidents and opponents, and active efforts in a few cases to subvert or overthrow a government. The positive stance toward authoritarian countries that the United States favored for its anti-communist outlook included military assistance and partnership, intelligence cooperation, diplomatic praise and support, economic assistance, preferential trade arrangements, and frequent visits by senior officials in both directions.

Only in the late Cold War period, during Jimmy Carter's presidency, did the United States begin to question and back away from some friendships with nondemocratic governments because of discomfort with their violations of rights and lack of adherence to democratic norms and practices. The Carter administration's efforts in this regard toward several Latin American authoritarians, such as Argentina's ruling generals, prompted a heated debate in U.S. foreign policy circles over the wisdom and risks of such an approach. This debate continued in the Reagan years, focusing especially on U.S. relations with repressive, rightwing Central American military governments in El Salvador, Guatemala, and Honduras. During the later Reagan years, the United States started to show a willingness to back away from some authoritarian friends—such as Ferdinand Marcos in the Philippines, the generals leading South Korea, and Augusto Pinochet in Chile—when those leaders came under serious pressure from their citizens pushing for democratic change. But this policy shift was limited to leaders roiled by popular pressure. The United States continued under Reagan to maintain close relations with many dictatorial leaders who were relatively secure in their power, such as Mobutu, Suharto, and Egypt's Hosni Mubarak.

The Post-Cold War Years

The end of the Cold War brought major changes in this domain. Antagonistic U.S. relations with many nondemocratic countries were transformed by the collapse of the Soviet Union and democratic transitions in Eastern Europe. Almost overnight, the decades of hostility and competition toward former Soviet bloc countries melted away and the United States found itself scrambling to support many of the countries' democratic transitions. Equally transformed were supportive U.S. relations with nondemocratic governments; with anti-communism no longer a driving imperative of U.S. policy, the United States felt little need to support authoritarian governments that had previously appealed to it as partners in the anti-communist struggle. Moreover, the overall number of nondemocratic governments in the developing world was shrinking rapidly in these years. This was especially true in Latin America, which in a relatively short amount of time went from being a region dominated by right-wing dictators to one populated almost entirely by democratic governments. Africa witnessed the exit of many authoritarian leaders and the rise of dozens of governments attempting democratic transitions. A smaller number of nondemocratic governments left the scene in Asia, but there was still a marked shift in that direction. It began to appear that nondemocratic governments were on the way out in the world, possibly becoming a rare species in the century ahead.

In response to this global democratic trend, the United States expanded a set of policy mechanisms and assistance programs that it had established in the 1980s to support democratic change abroad. These included efforts to support human rights and democratic activists, free and fair elections, political party development, independent media, and civil society generally. In some places, especially in Africa where donor dependency was often high, the United States imposed democratic conditionality on recipients of U.S. economic assistance, withholding assistance when strongman leaders refused to hold open elections.

Despite this expansion of prodemocratic policies, various enduring security and economic interests led the United States to continue supporting or seeking cooperative engagement with some authoritarians. In the Middle East, for example, the United States maintained its active friendships with most of the region's authoritarian governments, finding them useful as advocates of a relatively moderate line vis-à-vis Israel, bulwarks of stability against Islamists, and valuable suppliers of oil and natural gas. A similar mix of needs and concerns over energy, investment opportunities, stability, and military cooperation animated continuing positive U.S. relations with various nondemocratic governments in Africa and Asia. For example, the United States maintained friendly ties with Indonesia's autocratic leader, Suharto, throughout most of the 1990s, valuing the stability he provided to a country beset with centrifugal internal divisions. As new authoritarian governments emerged in the former Soviet republics in Central Asia and the Caucasus, Washington found a mix of reasons for developing friendly relations with most of them, such as gaining investor access to Kazakhstan's rich oil fields or Azerbaijan's natural gas. And U.S. policy toward China

throughout the 1990s was one of cooperative engagement, rooted in the idea that a positive relationship would encourage China to integrate into the liberal international order and potentially embrace political liberalization over time.

The War on Terrorism

The abrupt shift in U.S. foreign policy caused by the terrorist attacks on September 11, 2001, toward a relentless global focus on counterterrorism brought the long-standing tensions between prodemocratic ambitions and authoritarian friendships sharply to the fore. On the one hand, Bush asserted that promoting democratic pluralism in Muslim-majority countries was critical to undercutting the roots of Islamist extremism, described the U.S. invasions of Afghanistan and Iraq as endeavors to promote democracy, and cast his counterterrorism policy as a sweeping "freedom agenda."³ The Bush administration made some minor efforts to nudge the leaders of Egypt and a few other autocratic Arab countries to accept the need for democracy. But these efforts accomplished little and were largely dropped after Hamas' victory in the 2006 Palestinian elections raised the alarm of potential electoral gains by Islamists in other Arab elections. Yet on the other hand, the administration's heightened counterterrorism focus created a strong drive for closer U.S. cooperation with the military and intelligence services of many nondemocratic governments in South and Southeast Asia, Central Asia, and the Middle East. In particular, the wars in Afghanistan and Iraq created new needs for military basing, overflight rights, logistical support, and other forms of military cooperation with numerous nondemocratic governments. Moreover, the U.S. abridgement of some civil liberties at home in the pursuit of counterterrorism set a powerful negative political example for other governments, one welcomed by many nondemocratic actors.

An additional factor of change in those years was a rapid rise in energy prices, with the price of oil going from \$34.32 per barrel in December 2001 to a peak of \$195.58 in June 2008. High energy prices fueled U.S. efforts to maintain or develop friendly relations with energy-exporting countries—many of which were nondemocratic—in the Gulf, Africa, and elsewhere. China's efforts to do the same—the early phase of what would become the country's wide-reaching drive for economic and political influence in many parts of the world—heightened the sense of pressure on the United States to cultivate these relationships.

The Obama and Trump Years

As president, Barack Obama's broad inclination was to move beyond the war on terrorism and the divisions it had created between the United States and other countries. He pursued a new framework of global cooperation that included efforts to defuse antagonistic U.S. relations with some authoritarian countries. Most prominent among these were efforts to reset relations with Russia onto a more positive track and to engage with Iran, which ultimately led to the signing of the Iran nuclear deal in 2015. During his second term, Obama also sought an opening of relations with Cuba, hoping that positive engagement might encourage political liberalization there.

At the same time, significant continuity prevailed with other authoritarians. When the Arab Spring demonstrations and uprisings of 2010–2011 unsettled some of the United States' autocratic friends in the Middle East, the Obama administration showed some support for democratic change in parts of the region. At the same time, it held fast to most of the decades-old close U.S. security partnerships with the region's autocratic governments. The administration's continued execution of the wars in Afghanistan and Iraq meant that the U.S. need for security cooperation with a range of authoritarian countries in the wider Middle East region remained high. In the last years of the Obama presidency, the worsening of relations with Russia stemming from the Russian annexation of Crimea in 2014 and the increasingly clear signs that China was emerging as a major strategic challenger defined two hard limiting edges to the president's early optimistic vision of an emerging cooperative global order.

The presidency of Donald Trump saw a complex and at times confusing intensification of U.S. relations with authoritarian countries, on both the friendly and antagonistic sides of the ledger. On the soft side, Trump made an unexpected and dramatic overture to North Korean leader Kim Jong Un. He also showed a notable sympathy toward Russian President Vladimir Putin, though a bipartisan consensus in the U.S. Congress kept sanctions in place against Russia. Trump frequently displayed personal affection for other autocratic leaders, such as Egyptian President Abdel Fattah el-Sisi and Turkish President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan. Although these presidential bromances only partially translated into policy shifts toward these countries, they broadcast to the world a negative tilt in U.S. attitudes toward dictators. At the same time, the Trump years saw a distinct shift in U.S. policy toward China, away from the cooperative, integrationist line that had dominated U.S. policy since the 1980s toward an antagonistic and at times confrontational approach, both in the economic and security domains. Reflecting the influence of some of his hawkish senior foreign policy team, such as secretary of state Mike Pompeo and national security adviser John Bolton, Trump also took a hard line toward Iran and the leftist autocratic Latin American trio of Cuba, Nicaragua, and Venezuela. In short, the Trump years found the United States standing alongside some autocrats more visibly, while pressuring others more strenuously, reflecting a greater degree of overall inconsistency.

Enter Biden

The arrival of the Biden administration in 2021 appeared to portend significant changes in U.S. relations with authoritarian countries, at least with regard to Trump's affection for some strongman leaders globally and overall indifference to the global state of democracy. At the Munich Security Conference in February 2021, President Biden spoke of the world being

at an inflection point, defined by a fundamental clash between democracies and autocracies globally, and he committed the United States to standing up for democracy.⁴ In that same month, Secretary of State Antony Blinken stated that Biden's foreign policy would be "centered on the defense of democracy and the protection of human rights." ⁵ Biden and his top advisers sent some early signals that they would take a tougher approach toward autocrats who had found favor with Trump, such as bin Salman in Saudi Arabia, Erdoğan in Türkiye, and Sisi in Egypt.

As detailed below, however, by the end of the Biden administration's third year, in 2023, the overall pattern of U.S. relations with authoritarian countries had changed less than some observers expected, both compared to the Trump years and compared to the longer pattern of U.S. cooperation with autocrats. Biden and his team have dispensed with Trump's forgiving line toward Putin, Erdoğan, and other illiberal strongmen who curried personal favor with Trump. But, overall, U.S. policy continues to reflect a division between a sizeable number of close, or at least cooperative, U.S. relationships with autocratic countries and a number of cold or adversarial relations with others.

The intensification of the overarching geostrategic clash between the United States and allies on one side and China and Russia and their allies on the other has sharpened and given new urgency to this division. As during the Cold War, a U.S. geostrategy centered around competition with major autocratic rivals puts Washington in the position of simultaneously defending democracy globally (by laboring to limit the reach and influence of major undemocratic powers) while tightening ties with various democratically challenged leaders and governments who are willing to side with the United States. This was highlighted when Biden traveled to Vietnam in September 2023 to elevate U.S.-Vietnam relations to a comprehensive strategic partnership—a step the White House described as an "unprecedented and momentous elevation of ties between the two countries."⁶

Four Categories Defining the Current Landscape

To present a fuller picture of the current landscape of U.S. relations with authoritarian countries, this paper employs an analytical framework based on four categories along the positive-negative spectrum: close, cooperative, cold, and adversarial.

The essential attributes of each of these categories are defined in the four sections below, but it is important to note that assigning countries to these categories is far from a precise science. The line between any two categories on the spectrum is not defined in a single-factor way that allows for simple decisions. The difference between a close relationship and a cooperative one, for example, can involve multiple nuanced factors and judgment calls. The same is true between a cold relationship and an adversarial one. Moreover, relations between the United States and these countries are not static, and countries may be on trajectories taking them from one category to another. Venezuela, for example, was firmly in the adversarial category during the Trump years. Yet recent diplomatic outreach by the Biden administration has reduced the level of mutual antagonism somewhat, and relations between the two countries may be resetting to what would be better described as cold rather than adversarial relations.

In addition, there are some countries with which the United States has especially complex relations that involve some significant elements from contrasting categories and make categorization a challenge. China is the most important such example. Because China is both the United States' most significant strategic challenger and one of its leading trade partners, the countries' relationship includes an unusually complex mix of adversarial and cooperative elements. For this reason, China is in a category of its own, one that defies simple labeling. Türkiye is another example of a mix of highly contrasting elements; its relationship with the United States includes both important areas of cooperative engagement, like its membership in the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO), and points of deep strategic antagonism (relating to its Russia policy, for example). Türkiye is placed in the cooperative category, though it is an uneasy fit. Despite these analytic conundrums and complexities, these four categories are an analytically informative way of parsing and presenting the overall landscape of U.S. relations with authoritarian countries.

In assessing U.S. relations with these countries, this paper utilizes information on multiple fronts, with special emphasis on:

- the types and extent of U.S. security cooperation with the country;
- other forms of bilateral cooperation, such as on law enforcement, counternarcotics, anti-corruption, migration, and climate stewardship;
- U.S. economic policies toward the country, including carrots (such as trade preferences and economic assistance) and sticks (such as sanctions); and
- the diplomatic relationship between the United States and the country, including the frequency of leadership-level and ministerial visits and the content and tone of U.S. official statements about the country and its government.

Figure 2 shows which countries fall into each of these four categories.



Figure 2. Not Free Countries by Category of Relations With the United States

Source: Authors' research.

Close

The United States currently has close relations with nine authoritarian countries. These close partnerships are marked by extensive U.S. military cooperation with the country, usually including military training, joint exercises, arms sales, and security assistance. In some cases, the United States has a formal security pact with the country; in a small number of cases the U.S. government designates the country a major non-NATO ally. The partners have active, and in some case strategically important, economic relations with the United States. In addition, there are frequent senior-level diplomatic and military contacts, with U.S. officials speaking publicly in glowing, appreciative terms about the U.S. relationship with the country.

Central Driver

The central driver of these relationships on the U.S. side is the perception that these countries are vital security partners. The largest share of authoritarian countries with close U.S. relations are Arab countries that the United States considers critical partners on Middle East regional security issues, such as dealing with Iran, combating violent Islamist extremists, and ensuring Israel's security. They are Bahrain, Egypt, Jordan, Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, and the United Arab Emirates (UAE). In addition, the United States has two close authoritarian partners in Asia—Thailand and Vietnam—both of which Washington sees as integral to its efforts to build an Indo-Pacific security network that can constrain China.

The U.S. security partnerships with Arab autocrats are deep and extensive. They involve substantial amounts of arms sales, joint military exercises, participation in U.S-led regional security structures, basing rights, intelligence-sharing, and frequent senior-level official visits. Among them, Bahrain, Egypt, and Qatar are major non-NATO allies. As detailed in box 1, the case of Bahrain highlights many of the characteristic features of such relationships. The close U.S. relationships with Thailand and Vietnam share many of the same features as the Middle East partnerships, though Vietnam has less extensive security ties with the United States than the Middle East partners do.

Box 1. U.S.-Bahrain: Long-Standing Partnership

Freedom House Score

12

The United States and Bahrain have long maintained a close partnership based on common interests in Middle East regional security. In 2002, Bush designated the country a major non-NATO ally.⁷ Bahrain has for decades served as the base of U.S. naval operations in the region. It hosts more than ten U.S. military bases that house several thousand U.S. troops,⁸ most notably the Naval Support Activity Bahrain (NSA Bahrain), which is home to the U.S. Navy's Fifth Fleet and U.S. Naval Forces Central Command. NSA Bahrain is the central base for U.S. naval operations in the Persian Gulf, Red Sea, Arabian Sea, and parts of the Indian Ocean. Bahrain has supported U.S. counter-piracy missions in the region and is the first Arab state to lead a coalition task force patrolling the Gulf region.⁹

The United States and Bahrain routinely undertake joint military operations. Bahrain hosts exercise Neon Defender, an annual bilateral training event to enhance collaboration and interoperability of both countries' militaries.¹⁰ The United States provides Bahrain with military education, funding Bahraini nationals to study at U.S. military bases through the State Department's International Military Education and Training program.¹¹

The close security ties are reflected in regular high-level diplomatic contacts between the two countries. Over the past forty years, the U.S. government has hosted a leader of Bahrain on a state visit on average every four years. The only significant chilly period in the bilateral relationship came after the government of Bahrain harshly suppressed a massive domestic protest movement in 2011. The Obama administration paused arms sales and criticized the government's actions, but the relationship eventually returned to business as usual.

The countries also enjoy significant economic ties. In fiscal year 2021, the United States provided \$452 million in arms and security equipment to Bahrain through foreign military sales.¹² In 2021, U.S.-Bahrain trade was estimated to total \$4 billion, with the United States exporting \$1.4 billion of goods and services to Bahrain and importing \$2.6 billion from Bahrain.¹³

The Biden administration has worked to further strengthen U.S.-Bahrain relations. In 2021, it designated Bahrain as a major security partner, and in 2023, during a visit to Washington by the crown prince and prime minister of Bahrain, Salman bin Hamad Al Khalifa, it announced the Comprehensive Security Integration and Prosperity Agreement (C-SIPA) with Bahrain.¹⁴ C-SIPA seeks to promote enhanced bilateral cooperation across multiple areas, including defense, security, science, technology, and trade. According to the White House, the agreement also encourages investments in "global supply chain resilience and infrastructure" and promotes "the development and deployment of trusted technologies" to support resilient global telecommunications. C-SIPA was the first U.S. international agreement of its kind to promote cooperation in developing and deploying trusted technologies. When announcing C-SIPA, the Biden administration noted that the two countries have engaged in conversations on the importance of universal values and fundamental freedoms and that promoting human rights was a "an important topic of discussion" during Al Khalifa's Washington visit.

Economic Side

Although security issues are paramount in these relationships, economic factors play a significant role in some of them. The weighty effects that Saudi decisions about oil production levels have on the global oil market (and, by extension, U.S. gasoline prices) is a powerful incentive for Washington to stay on good terms with Riyadh. The Biden administration felt this especially strongly after Russia invaded Ukraine in 2022 and global oil prices spiked. Similarly, Vietnam's potential contribution to U.S. supply chain diversification and de-risking and as an alternative low-cost manufacturing hub (to China) has figured in the Biden administration's calculations about the value of closer U.S.-Vietnam ties. Some of these close autocratic friends are large markets for U.S. arms sales; Saudi Arabia, Qatar, and the UAE were second, third, and tenth respectively on the list of total value of U.S. arms exports in 2022.¹⁵

At the same time, some economic factors have receded rather than grown in importance in recent years. Gulf oil exports have become much less important for the United States in the past ten years because of increased U.S. domestic production of oil and gas and the continuing availability of large amounts of Canadian and Mexican oil. In 2022, imports from Saudi Arabia represented only about 7 percent of all U.S. crude oil imports. Even broadening to the larger region, total crude oil imports from the Gulf in 2022 represented just 12 percent of all U.S. crude oil imports and less than 6 percent of total U.S. oil use.¹⁶ And while some of the larger economies in this set of countries represent medium-sized export markets for the United States, even the UAE, the largest export market among them, was only the United States' twentieth-largest export market in 2022, smaller than Belgium or Chile. Total U.S. exports to Saudi Arabia in 2022 were less than U.S. exports to the Dominican Republic.¹⁷

Flux

Almost all these close relationships are long-standing, reflecting deep security linkages that have endured for decades. The only one that has changed markedly in the past ten years is the U.S. relationship with Vietnam, which has blossomed in close parallel with rising U.S.

concerns about China. Yet though these close relationships have been enduring, they are in a state of increasing flux due to the changing geopolitical situation. In the context of a rising China and an aggressive Russia, these countries are all engaging in a growing number of hedging actions, making overtures and forging new connections with China, Russia, and, in some cases, other strategic adversaries of the United States, like Iran. Saudi Arabia and the UAE, for example, have been diversifying their security postures in recent years, seeking closer ties with China and moving to ease tensions with Iran.¹⁸ Egypt has taken some steps in recent years to improve relations with Russia. Thailand has grown much friendlier to China, and around the time of Biden's September 2023 visit to Vietnam, a Vietnamese Ministry of Finance document detailing a new secret arms deal with Russia came to light.¹⁹ Of course, these were never exclusive relationships on the part of the autocratic partners, but the degree of hedging and diversification of ties is clearly growing in the current climate of heightened geopolitical competition.

Democratic Shortcomings

The shortcomings of these various countries on democracy and human rights are severe but for the most part do not get in the way of close security and diplomatic ties with the United States. U.S. officials occasionally register mild notes of concern about these issues but much more frequently dispense lavish praise and gratitude for the cooperation provided. Egypt is a partial exception—its harsh repressive slide over the last ten years regularly surfaces as an issue in the U.S.-Egypt relationship, with U.S. officials often expressing concern over the Egyptian government's relentless repression. In 2022, the Biden administration withheld \$130 million of U.S. military aid, approximately 10 percent of the overall amount of such aid to Egypt annually, on the grounds that Egypt had failed to fulfill the human rights conditions for such aid. Yet the main substantive elements of U.S.-Egypt relations have remained in place, and in 2023 the Biden administration approved the transfer of most of the military aid it had earlier withheld, despite no significant improvement in Egypt's human rights practices. With Saudi Arabia, the 2018 murder of Khashoggi had a temporary chilling effect on U.S.-Saudi Arabia relations. As a presidential candidate, Biden talked of treating Saudi Arabia as a "pariah state," and during his first eighteen months in office, he avoided meeting with the Saudi crown prince. But in the face of pressure on U.S. gas prices and a new push on engagement in Middle East security issues, Biden came around to re-embracing the U.S.-Saudi Arabia partnership—capped by his 2022 visit to Riyadh—and has sought to expand it in important new ways, such as through a potential three-way security deal with Israel.²⁰ This ongoing push to further bind the United States and Saudi Arabia on the security front has come despite revelations in 2023 that Saudi Arabia has reportedly committed atrocities against African migrants who were trying to enter the country from Yemen.²¹

In the case of Thailand, the military coups of 2006 and 2014 both temporarily set back the security assistance relationship with Washington. The United States stopped providing security assistance after each of the coups. But over time (two years in the case of the first coup and five years in the case of the second) the United States resumed the assistance relationship despite the continued autocratic rule. A communiqué signed by Blinken and the Thai foreign minister during a visit by Blinken to Bangkok in July 2022 noted that the United States and Thailand "intend to strengthen our shared values and ideals, including the rule of law; protecting human rights and human security; adhering to humanitarian principles, including non-refoulement; promoting sustainable development; and upholding resilient democracies."²²

Adversarial

On the other end of the spectrum are authoritarian countries with which the United States has adversarial relations. These are countries that the United States views as direct threats to U.S. national security either because they seek to challenge the U.S. militarily or, in the words of the 2022 U.S. National Security Strategy, act in "aggressive and destabilizing ways."²³ A core element of such relationships on the U.S. side is a U.S. security posture focused on responding to military or terrorism threats from that country. These usually include far-reaching economic sanctions, both against selected senior officials and the country generally. Diplomatic relations tend to be very constrained or entirely absent, and U.S. official communications about the country are highly critical both of its domestic and foreign policy actions.

The United States currently has adversarial relations with six countries: Cuba, Iran, North Korea, Russia, Syria, and Venezuela. In the cases of Iran, North Korea, and Russia, the security threats are manifest. In the case of Syria, the drivers are a mix of the government's long hostility to U.S. security interests in the Middle East, including its support for terrorist actors in the region, as well as its savage war against the democratic uprising that began in the early 2010s. In the case of Cuba—a small, militarily weak country—the high level of U.S. hostility has a less clear relationship to any tangible threat. The roots of U.S. antagonism lie in Cuba's history as a challenger to U.S. regional hegemony, its alignment with the Soviet Union and then Russia, its pattern of repressive rule, and the continuing influence of the Cuban American community on U.S. policy toward the country. The long-standing antagonistic relationship between the United States and Venezuela is rooted in U.S. criticism of Venezuela's highly repressive governance, its support over the years for far-left governments and parties in the region, its close ties with China and Russia, and its active anti-American initiatives in regional diplomatic institutions. As noted in box 2, which presents a short overview of U.S.-Venezuelan relations, growing diplomatic negotiations and understandings between Washington and Caracas may be moving Venezuela out of the adversarial category, though the situation is still in flux.

Box 2. U.S.-Venezuela: Long-Standing Antagonism

Freedom House Score

15

Following decades of warm ties, U.S.-Venezuela relations deteriorated after Hugo Chávez became president in 1999. Strident anti-Americanism was central to Chávez's ruling ideology, and the United States disliked major elements of his governance, including his nationalization of major industries, growing political repression, close ties with Cuba, and support for far-left candidates and parties throughout Latin America. Chávez accused the Bush administration of supporting a coup attempt against him in 2002,²⁴ and relations were frosty for the rest of the Bush presidency.

After initial speculation that Obama's arrival to power in 2009 might put relations on a more positive track, mutual enmity between Washington and Caracas soon reasserted itself. Relations worsened further after Chávez's successor, Nicolás Maduro, came to power in 2013 and stepped up repression against opposition forces and moved to improve ties with China, Iran, and Russia.

Under Trump, U.S.-Venezuela relations grew openly hostile. When the Venezuelan Supreme Justice Tribunal dissolved the opposition-controlled National Assembly in 2017, Trump stated publicly that the United States was considering military intervention.²⁵ Diplomatic relations came to a functional halt in 2018 after Maduro won a second term in an election boycotted by the opposition and viewed by the United States and multiple international observers as fraudulent.²⁶ The Trump administration recognized Juan Guaidó, leader of the 2015 National Assembly, as president of Venezuela and the National Assembly and the "only legitimate branch of government," declaring Maduro's claim to the presidency illegitimate.²⁷ The Trump administration implemented a range of additional sanctions against Maduro and his allies.

The Biden administration has sought to encourage the negotiations between Maduro's government and the opposition that began in 2021 and create incentives, like the potential lifting of sanctions, for free and fair elections in 2024.²⁸ When the Venezuelan negotiating parties agreed to create a UN-managed fund to disperse humanitarian assistance in November 2022, the U.S. Treasury Department issued a license for Chevron to resume operations in the country.²⁹ Yet negotiations between Maduro and the opposition stalled in early 2023, and leading candidates challenging Maduro were banned from participating in the 2024 presidential election.³⁰

The Biden administration has continued to look for diplomatic inroads. In October 2023, the White House reached a deal with Maduro to resume deportations to Venezuela, which had been paused since Trump's last day in office.³¹ Later that month, Maduro's government signed a deal with the opposition to

allow international observers to monitor the 2024 presidential election.³² In a joint statement with the European Union, the United Kingdom, and Canada, the United States welcomed this "necessary step in the continuation of an inclusive dialogue process and the restoration of democracy in Venezuela."³³

U.S. officials regularly make critical, sometimes excoriating statements about these countries' undemocratic practices and impose some sanctions against them specifically relating to rights violations. These countries' atrocious records on democracy and rights clearly contribute to the bad blood between them and Washington, although the security challenges they present are the determining foundations on which the negative relationships rest and to which the democracy and rights concerns are then added.

Cooperative

Between the two ends of the positive-negative spectrum of relations are approximately forty countries. These fall into two groups: countries where relations with the United States are marked by at least some forms of active cooperation and countries where relations are defined by a cold standoff.

The cooperative relationships involve some U.S. engagement or partnership on one or more important areas of mutual interest, but they do not include the extensive, deep security cooperation that anchors Washington's close partnerships. They usually involve some regular senior diplomatic contacts and exchanges, but with less of the top-level leadership attention on both sides that is devoted to the close relationships. Public statements by the U.S. government about the relationships are generally positive, even if they lack the glowing praise often lavished on close partners. Overall, they are less multidimensional than the close partnerships, often revolving around one or two bounded areas of cooperation.

This is the largest category of U.S. relations with authoritarian countries. It comprises thirty countries, primarily in Africa, Central Asia, and the Middle East. Unlike U.S. relations with authoritarian countries at either of the far ends of the positive-negative relations spectrum, most of these cooperative relations fly under the radar and attract relatively little attention in U.S. policy and media circles. Thus, while the cooperative nature of U.S. partnerships with, for example, Egypt, Saudi Arabia, and Thailand is well known, as are the antagonistic U.S. relationships with North Korea and Syria, fewer observers and analysts are well informed about the nature and substance of U.S. ties with countries such as Algeria, Brunei, Gabon, and Uzbekistan.

This category is also the most diverse of the four, spanning cases of cooperative ties that are quite significant to ones where there exists only a feeble heartbeat of mutual engagement. On the former side are some countries, such as Djibouti, Iraq, and Kazakhstan, with which Washington maintains very significant elements of cooperation, including active security ties. On the latter side are some countries, such as Equatorial Guinea, Laos, Uganda, and Yemen, with only modest cooperative ties. Most of the countries in this cooperative category fall between these two poles. Box 3, a snapshot of U.S.-Angolan relations, gives some details about an important cooperative relationship the United States maintains with one African autocracy. A range of issues drive the cooperative thrust of these relationships.



After decades of absent or chilly diplomatic relations between Angola and the United States, relations began to warm up when João Lourenço assumed the Angolan presidency in 2017 following the death of the country's longtime autocratic president. Lourenço has moved gradually to carry out some domestic political reforms, primarily in the domain of anti-corruption, and rebalance the country's diplomatic orientation away from its traditional close friendship with Russia. The United States has welcomed these developments and worked to foster cooperative economic and security ties.

In 2019, the United States and Angola signed a memorandum of understanding on security and public order that has facilitated law enforcement cooperation, opened new avenues for training, and accelerated information-sharing between the two countries.³⁴ Diplomatic cooperation on international matters has strengthened notably since the Russian invasion of Ukraine. While Angola abstained from the initial UN resolution deploring the invasion of Ukraine, Angola voted against Russia on the later UN resolution condemning the annexation of four Ukrainian provinces and called for an "immediate and unconditional ceasefire" in Ukraine.³⁵ Although Russia remains Angola's top supplier of arms, in late 2022, Lourenço announced his intention to increase arms purchases from the United States and other NATO countries. That year, Angola took part in two U.S.- or French-led international maritime exercises, and Lourenço attended the U.S.-Africa Leaders Summit.

Angola is the United States' third-largest trading partner in sub-Saharan Africa, though overall trade remains modest, totaling \$2.3 billion in two-way trade in 2022.³⁶ Angola is the fourteenth-largest supplier of crude oil to the United States; however, the overall amount in 2022 represented less than 1 percent of total U.S. oil imports.³⁷ Angola received \$78 million worth of U.S. economic assistance in 2022, primarily targeted at the health sector.³⁸ Angola is a partner in the U.S. government-led Power Africa program, which aims to increase energy access for Africans;³⁹ it is also a recipient of infrastructure investments funded by the G7's Partnership for Global Infrastructure and Investment.⁴⁰

At the 2022 U.S. Africa Leaders Summit, Blinken underscored increased cooperation between the United States and Angola, noting the bilateral "partnership has grown . . . even stronger, the trade and investment ties even deeper . . . and of course, we're also deepening our security ties."⁴¹ During Lourenço's visit to the White House in November 2023, Biden announced major new U.S. investments in Angola and praised the partnership between the two countries as "important" and "impactful."⁴²

Security

The strongest of these relationships are anchored by shared security interests. Djibouti has been a useful security partner for Washington ever since Camp Lemonnier, a major U.S. military base, was established there in 2003. Camp Lemonnier serves among other things as the headquarters for the Combined Joint Task Force–Horn of Africa, a joint task force of U.S. Africa Command. In Central Asia, Washington found common security cause for years with various governments, including those of Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, and Uzbekistan, relating to concerns about security spillover problems emanating from Afghanistan.

Counterterrorism, usually relating to Islamist extremists, though sometimes other violent groups, underlies U.S. cooperative ties with various autocratic countries. The United States provides considerable assistance to the government of Somalia, for example, to help counter Islamist rebels operating in the country. The United States has maintained active security cooperation with Ethiopia on the basis of shared counterterrorism concerns relating to Somalia and other nearby states; these ties have continued despite the abuses carried out by the Ethiopian government in its own civic conflict against rebels in northern Ethiopia. Shared counterterrorism interests are enough to ensure positive cooperation between the United States and Algeria, despite Algeria's close military ties with Russia. (Russia is Algeria's top military supplier, and Algeria was the third largest purchaser of Russian arms from 2016 to 2020). A U.S. desire to help various governments in the Sahel combat Islamist jihadists has fostered U.S. engagement with and assistance to multiple governments there of varying political character, including Burkina Faso, Chad, and Guinea. (More on the Sahel cases below.)

Geostrategic Alignment

Some cooperative relationships with autocratic countries are animated by Washington's desire to encourage the government in question to lean away from China or Russia, or to reward it for having done so. The Biden administration has carried out a minor diplomatic

charm offensive to warm up what have traditionally been very sparse relations with the government of Equatorial Guinea in the hopes of persuading it not to follow through on its plans for offering China permission to build and use a naval base on its territory. In 2016, Obama made the first-ever visit by a U.S. president to Laos and signed a comprehensive partnership agreement with the government. The U.S. push to warm up relations with a country that had long been chilly toward the United States (and which the United States bombed during the Vietnam War) was rooted in the hope of encouraging the Laotian government not to move even closer to China. At least prior to the coup in Gabon in August 2023, U.S. officials saw several reasons to pursue cooperative relations with the government there, including to access the country's vast reserves of the critical mineral manganese, but also to counterbalance China's pointed economic and diplomatic push there.

Russia's war against Ukraine has opened opportunities in some places for the United States to encourage a weakening of ties with Russia. In Central Asia, the war has quickened the longtime U.S. interest in encouraging the region's various autocrats to lean away from Russia. Competition with Russia extends to Africa as well. In 2022, the Biden administration reportedly offered the government of the Central African Republic assistance to help it fight rebels waging war against it if it would agree to expel the Wagner Group, which has provided military support since 2018.⁴³

Fragility and Humanitarian Concerns

The United States also engages and cooperates with various not free countries out of concerns relating to state fragility and humanitarian hardship. The United States actively works with the government of Haiti, for example, to help it restore order in the face of armed gangs that have gained considerable power. The United States is the largest donor to South Sudan, primarily focusing on humanitarian aid, out of an interest in helping the country avoid even greater suffering and instability than it has already experienced. In the conflicts in both Libya and Yemen, the United States directly or indirectly supports the governments in some limited ways, out of an interest in preventing rebel forces from gaining control and reducing the humanitarian suffering, albeit without much enthusiasm for the political actors in charge.

Economic Interests

With most of the cases of cooperative relations, economic issues do not play a major role. Most of these countries have small economies that do not figure heavily in U.S. calculations of reasons to engage or not. But in a few cases, a U.S. interest in access to resources—oil, natural gas, and, increasingly, critical minerals like lithium—motivates Washington to pursue or maintain cooperative relations with the authoritarian country. In the case of the Democratic Republic of the Congo, the country's vast supplies of cobalt and copper help incline the United States toward positive engagement. As mentioned earlier, with Gabon, manganese has been a significant factor in the United States' calculus. Long-term access of U.S. oil companies to Equatorial Guinea's oil fields has contributed to a surprisingly tolerant U.S. stance toward a highly undemocratic government. Angola's status as Africa's second-largest oil exporter is a factor behind the friendly U.S. ties with the country.

Climate Concerns

Climate issues—especially the desire to prod or assist governments to be responsible stewards of their rainforests, biodiversity, or other climate resources—are emerging as a positive driver of U.S engagement with some authoritarian countries. For example, Washington seeks both the Democratic Republic of the Congo's and Gabon's help in protecting the Congo Basin's rainforest and peatlands. U.S. officials are in talks with the government of Turkmenistan over plans to finance repairs to the country's severely leaky gas pipeline infrastructure. More generally, the Biden administration's efforts to persuade governments around the world that preside over large extractive industries to start moving on a path of economic diversification for the sake of better climate outcomes inevitably includes engagement with numerous undemocratic governments.

Democratic Shortcomings

As in the close partnerships described earlier, shortcomings on democracy and rights do not impede cooperative U.S. relations with many not free countries. This is especially true when there are strong mutual security interests anchoring the relationship. The fact that Djibouti has been ruled by an unbending authoritarian president, Ismail Omar Guelleh, since 1999 and continues to show no serious interest in political liberalization has not stood in the way of the productive partnership around the U.S. military base there. In such cases, while U.S. officials may occasionally quietly urge the leaders of such countries to do a bit better on human rights, in public they usually avoid saying much about the countries' democracy and rights problems. Official U.S. statements generally emphasize the positive elements of cooperation that exist between the two countries. In the case of Algeria, for example, the most recent U.S. State Department bilateral relations fact sheet states that "U.S. engagement in Algeria has three primary objectives: expanding our security and military cooperation, growing economic and commercial links, and building educational and cultural ties between Algerians and Americans" and makes no mention of rights or democracy issues in the country.⁴⁴ Similarly, the fact sheet on the Republic of the Congo describes U.S. relations with the country as "positive and cooperative," noting that "[t]he two countries have worked together on issues of common interest such as strengthening regional security, improving the living standards of Congolese citizens, and safeguarding the environment," while saying nothing about the lack of basic freedoms there.45

On the other hand, democracy and rights problems do sometimes affect at least some of these cooperative relationships. A major slide toward full-blown autocracy can reduce the U.S. appetite for cooperation. In the case of Ethiopia, Prime Minister Abiy Ahmed's abrupt turn away several years ago from his initial democratic promises, along with his role overseeing the country's armed forces as they engaged in alleged war crimes against the Tigrayan rebels, cooled Washington's early strong impulse to work closely with him. (However, the United States' overall relationship with Ethiopia was not ruptured, and the U.S. government remains cooperatively engaged in some ways with Abiy's government). In Türkiye, Erdoğan's relentless undermining of democracy over the past ten years (along with his turn away from a pro-Western foreign policy outlook) has contributed to a shriveling of cooperative ties between the two countries. As discussed in the next section, an especially sharp and deep negative turn politically, like a military coup, can sometimes lead to a full rupture of a cooperative relationship and drive relations into a deep freeze.

Conversely, when there is some sign of democratic progress, even if only faint, U.S. officials tend to embrace change in such countries as a reason to expand cooperation. U.S. enthusiasm for engaging with Angola increased significantly after the country's longtime dictatorial president, José Eduardo dos Santos, was replaced in 2017 by Lourenço and the new president showed at least some interest in political reforms. Such is the eagerness to see signs of democratic progress with politically troubled partner governments that U.S. officials sometimes make a lot out of very incipient signs of change—embracing a leader even before they do much more than signal intentions of reform.⁴⁶ For example, when a new president in Uzbekistan took over in 2016 and evidenced some initial inclination toward political liberalization, the United States enthusiastically welcomed what turned out to be very modest progress. U.S. assistance to Uzbekistan grew to nearly \$100 million in 2019, a tenfold increase from 2016, and U.S. State Department officials publicly praised President Shavkat Mirziyoyev's vision for "Uzbekistan [to be] transformed into a thriving, modern state—an example for the region—with a government accountable to its citizens and respectful of their rights, with constructive relationships with its neighbors, and with an open economy that welcomes and protects foreign investment."47

Cold

The remaining countries that lie closer to the center of the spectrum are those with which the United States has cold rather than cooperative relations. With these twelve countries, the United States has little to no security cooperation and usually few if any partnerships or cooperative engagements in other domains like law enforcement or intelligence-sharing. Economic ties are generally minimal; however, in some of these cases, especially for poorer countries such as Cambodia, the Central African Republic, and Zimbabwe, the United States provides significant economic assistance aimed at issues including health, food, education, and humanitarian relief. In most of these cases, the United States has imposed targeted sanctions against select government officials for rights violations or corruption and, in some cases, has also imposed broader economic sanctions against the country. Diplomatic relations in both directions with these countries are mostly cold and minimalistic. In most cases, U.S. officials regularly issue critical statements about the country's domestic political situation, especially around flawed elections, coups, or other major democratic or rights shortcomings. Yet diplomatic relations are not always entirely absent; the United States and the country in question sometimes maintain some diplomatic contacts. Box 4 presents a brief portrait of U.S. relations with Cambodia, an important case in this category.



U.S.-Cambodia relations began deteriorating in the late 2010s in the context of Cambodia's authoritarian hardening (led by the country's longtime prime minister Hun Sen) and its growing military and economic ties with China. The Cambodian Supreme Court, packed with justices loyal to Hun Sen, outlawed the main opposition party ahead of the 2018 elections, allowing Hun Sen's party to win all seats in the National Assembly and cementing Cambodia as a de facto one-party state.⁴⁸ In response, the Trump administration imposed sanctions on top Cambodian officials, leading Cambodia to pivot further toward China.⁴⁹

Cambodia announced in 2017 that an annual joint U.S.-Cambodia military exercise running since 2009, Angkor Sentinel, would be postponed for two years.⁵⁰ The exercise has not occurred since. In the months prior to the postponement of Angkor Sentinel, Cambodia launched a new annual military exercise with China.⁵¹ The following year, the United States scaled back its assistance to the Cambodian military and once-active security training partnerships—including the Cambodian military's participation in the U.S. National Guard's State Partnership Program—became dormant. No U.S. foreign military financing has been disbursed to Cambodia since 2015, and Cambodia has neither purchased any U.S. defense articles since 2018 nor received any excess defense articles from the U.S. Defense Department since 2011.⁵² Instead, Cambodia has turned to China to finance its military infrastructure. Most notably, China financed the renovation of Ream Naval Base, which once hosted Angkor Sentinel, in exchange for exclusive Chinese rights to its use.⁵³

The United States and Cambodia still maintain active trade relations, with a trade and investment framework agreement in effect since 2006. Cambodia was the thirty-seventh-largest supplier of goods to the United States in 2020, and the country's nominal exports to the United States rose over 200 percent between 2018 and 2022,⁵⁴ as it increasingly exported low-cost clothing and accessories.⁵⁵ Cambodia continues to receive economic assistance from the U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID), with \$129.6 million disbursed to the country in 2022, largely focused on health; economic development; and democracy, human rights, and governance.⁵⁶

As Cambodia has aligned more closely with China and hardened its authoritarian system, U.S. diplomats have condemned the country's democratic backsliding, arrests of opposition and civil society leaders, and various human rights abuses. After Cambodia's deeply flawed July 2023 elections, the State Department announced visa restrictions on individuals it said had undermined democracy and paused certain foreign assistance programs.⁵⁷ According to the current State Department fact sheet on Cambodia, improvement in the bilateral relationship is contingent "upon Cambodian leadership taking meaningful steps to address concerns about the PRC's military presence at Ream Naval Base, democratic backsliding, and respect for human rights and labor rights."⁵⁸

> In some of these cases, the main cause of the United States' cold shoulder toward the country is a harshly undemocratic political situation combined with no strong security or economic reasons to try to engage. Eritrea is one such case: the country's unrelenting despotism and its lack of any strategic or economic interest to Washington has produced years of cold relations. Similarly, with Zimbabwe, decades of harsh political repression alongside no strong positive reasons for the United States to engage have produced a long stretch of extremely cold relations between Harare and Washington. In such cases, the cold shoulder from Washington tends to cause the leaders in question to look for powerful friends elsewhere, with China and Russia being the two likeliest candidates. As these leaders develop such ties, their alignment with China and/or Russia only hardens the cold shoulder from Washington.

> In other cases, the drivers of cold relations are a spiral of democratic deterioration together with increasing inclination toward China and/or Russia by the government in question. Cambodia is an example of this two-sided path toward cold relations. The United States and Cambodia maintained relatively cooperative relations until the late 2010s, when the Hun Sen government dropped all pretenses of pluralism and consolidated into a one-party state. In parallel, the government tightened Cambodia's security ties with China. Nicaragua is another example. Over the past ten years, President Daniel Ortega's descent into hard-edged authoritarianism has gone hand in hand with an increased diplomatic orientation toward China and Russia, resulting in a deep chill between Washington and Managua. Similarly, the United States and Kyrgyzstan used to cooperate actively on some security issues, including military base usage, yet in the past several years a turn by the Kyrgyz government toward closer ties with Russia, combined with a worsening of the already troubled state of political pluralism in the country, has led to frosty relations with Washington.

It can be difficult in some cases to judge whether it is democratic backsliding or changed external alignment that is the main factor in the descent from cooperative to cold relations. This is especially the case because the two trends are often intrinsically related—democratic deterioration engenders an ideological outlook that is more sympathetic to major autocratic

partners than democratic ones. Belarus is such a case. President Aleksandr Lukashenko's descent over the past ten years from soft autocrat to full-bore dictator has gone hand in hand with his ever-tightening alignment with Moscow.

It can be puzzling why democratic backsliding or democratic absence in some countries is a real factor pushing Washington to become less friendly toward them when the United States maintains close relations with some other countries that have long had equally undemocratic systems, including those in the Gulf. A simple answer is that U.S. diplomacy is a broad canvas and is not consistent when it comes to the application of principles. But a more nuanced answer reflects the fact that moving backward on democracy is more visible than being stably undemocratic, and the United States tends to react to backsliding more than to undemocratic stability. The U.S. stance also depends, of course, on the overall balance of interests: if Washington has major security interests in a country, it is more likely to be willing to put rising democracy concerns on the back burner. In neither Cambodia, Kyrgyzstan, nor Nicaragua, for example, are there crucial U.S. security interests (though Washington does care a significant amount about the naval base in Cambodia that China is seeking to use).

Countries where military coups occur highlight the complex interplay of the different factors and interests that shape whether U.S. relations with some backsliding countries deteriorate from cooperative to cold. Burkina Faso, Gabon, Mali, and Myanmar, which have all had coups since 2020, are pertinent examples. Although a coup is often preceded by a sustained downward slide in the condition of democracy in a country, coups are nevertheless abrupt, highly visible events—a relatively bright political line in some cases between democracy and nondemocracy—and as such they oblige the U.S. government to confront whether it is going to continue cooperative relations that may have existed prior to the coup. One element of U.S. legislation, Section 7008 of the Department of State, Foreign Operations, and Related Programs Appropriations Act, specifically pushes the government in the direction of reducing ties with a country that experiences a coup.⁵⁹ It mandates that if the State Department finds that a coup has occurred in a country, the United States must terminate security and economic assistance to the country's government unless the State Department issues a national security waiver allowing aid to continue because of pressing security interests in doing so. But the waiver escape provision, together with the fact that in some cases the State Department avoids making a determination that a coup occurred (as it did to some criticism after the Egyptian military coup that brought Sisi to power in 2013), renders this legislative provision relatively bendable in actual application.

Some of these recent coups led to a sudden chilling of relations between the country and the United States. Myanmar is one important such case. The January 2021 military coup there precipitated a harsh rupture in Washington's relations with Nay Pyi Taw. The Biden administration excoriated the country's military leaders for their power grab, imposed extensive sanctions on the country, and cut off aid to the government. Mali is another country that experienced a major turnaround in relations. Years of substantial U.S. counterterrorism support to Mali to aid its fight with Islamist rebels ended after the country experienced two successive coups, in 2020 and 2021. After the first coup, cooperative ties with Mali were

on pause rather than fully ruptured. But the government's increasingly friendly relations with Russia, including inviting the Wagner Group to the country, have driven Mali and the United States far apart. Burkina Faso is another relevant case. Prior to two coups there in 2022, the United States and Burkina Faso enjoyed active relations, including U.S. security support for the government's fight against Islamist rebels and various forms of economic assistance. Since the two coups, the U.S. government has suspended military aid and reduced economic aid. Yet the rupture in relations has only been partial. Concerned about the government's ability to fight the Islamist insurgents in the country and loath to push the Burkinabè government into a Russian security embrace, the State Department and the Pentagon have reportedly proposed resuming at least nonlethal assistance to the country's military.⁶⁰

With some of the other coups, however, the balance between the interest in continued security cooperation and the democracy issue works out differently. With Chad, for example, Washington has maintained cooperative security ties with the government despite the extra-constitutional power grab there in 2021 and continued delay of a promised path to elections. The United States is highly reluctant to give up its partnership with Chad's military, an effective military partner in the region and what the *Wall Street Journal* has described as Washington's "go-to army" for fighting jihadists in the Sahel.⁶¹ After Guinea experienced a coup in 2021, the United States suspended aid to the country's military but continued to provide economic aid. While Guinea was not invited to participate in the U.S.-Africa Leaders Summit in December 2022, in January 2023, a letter to the coup leader from the U.S. ambassador to Guinea remarked that in the past year the United States had expanded bilateral cooperation with Guinea and strengthened the bilateral relationship.⁶² The relatively soft approach to the military takeover in Guinea primarily reflects the United States' interest in not pushing the government closer to Russia, which has been working assiduously to strengthen its security ties there.

One major country in the cold category with some special dynamics of its own is Afghanistan. After the Taliban took over the country in 2021, the almost twenty years of close partnership between Washington and Kabul abruptly ended and were replaced by frosty ties, reflecting a series of interconnected concerns the United States has about the Taliban government relating to security, strategic alignment, and lack of respect for human rights, especially for women. At the same time, the Biden administration has not pursued a full adversarial stance, signaling that it is not trying to overthrow the government and is open to better relations if the government addresses a variety of U.S. security and political concerns.

The Place of Democracy Aid

The analysis across the four categories analyzed above underlines the fact that the U.S. government often pushes on issues of democracy and human rights in authoritarian countries with which it has adversarial or cold relations—whether by issuing critical statements or imposing sanctions tied to these problems—but it does so less often in countries with which it has close or cooperative relations. This raises two questions about democracy aid, which is another important part of U.S. efforts to support democracy globally: how much democracy aid does the United States direct toward authoritarian countries, and how does such aid vary in amount among the different categories of relationships?

Although democracy aid is a vital element of U.S. democracy support, it is often less visible than other aspects like economic sanctions or critical statements by the U.S. president. Democracy aid usually operates quietly; decisions about where and how to pursue it generally do not attract much attention in U.S. foreign policy discussions. Most U.S. democracy aid is funded by USAID and the State Department, totaling a little over \$3 billion annually under the Biden administration.⁶³ It is an integral part of U.S. foreign policy, even though the private U.S. for-profit and nonprofit organizations that receive much of this public aid and implement democracy programs abroad do not necessarily think of themselves as agents of U.S. foreign policy. A smaller but still sizeable share of U.S. democracy aid comes from the National Endowment for Democracy (NED): around \$283 million in grants in fiscal year 2023.⁶⁴ The NED is one step removed from U.S. foreign policy—it receives a line-item appropriation in the international affairs budget each year and operates as a private organization with an independent board of directors that oversees its operations. The NED makes its own decisions about what to fund and where to provide funding, and it does not take direction from the State Department or other parts of the U.S. government. At the same time, almost all the NED's funds come from the U.S. Congress, and the government is informed about what it is doing and where it is working. Thus, the NED's activities can be considered to represent a part of U.S. foreign policy in a broad sense.

Democracy aid varies significantly in type. Some of it challenges autocratic governments, such as aid that supports human rights defenders, independent media outlets, or investigative journalists who are fully independent of the government and willing to run some risks in carrying out their work. Other types of democracy aid tend not to challenge host governments, such as governance programs that involve capacity-building for parliamentarians or legal personnel; support for civil society groups that cooperate with the government; or help for human rights groups that take a soft approach to their work, for example by focusing on technocratic civic education. An important indicator of how challenging a democracy aid program or set of programs is in an autocratic setting is how much role the government has in approving local grantees or approving program activities. It can often be difficult to tell by reading the description of an aid program or project whether it is challenging or cooperative vis-à-vis the government of the country to which it is directed. For example, a program billed as an effort to enhance citizen participation in local governance may be a politically mushy set of activities carried out in close cooperation with and effectively for the benefit of local officials who are integral parts of an authoritarian system. Or such a program may involve a politically pointed endeavor that gives crucial organizational and advocacy skills to politically marginalized groups that are willing to push hard against repressive local government practices.

Annex 1 presents the amounts of official U.S. democracy aid and NED programs directed toward the countries analyzed in this paper (using the latest data available, which is for fiscal year 2022 for official aid and 2023 for NED grants). It reveals several overall patterns. First, the United States directs some democracy aid toward countries with which it has close or cooperative relations. Sizeable amounts of such aid go to about half the countries with which the United States has close relations; Egypt, Jordan, Thailand, and Vietnam, the less wealthy countries in this category, also receive sizeable amounts of other types of U.S. economic aid. Analysts have critiqued U.S. democracy aid in Egypt and Jordan for being largely unchallenging of the autocratic governments in question.⁶⁵ Given the high degree of animosity on the part of the Thai and Vietnamese governments toward independent human rights actors in their countries, it seems likely that the U.S. democracy aid directed toward them is not very pointed either. As shown in figure 3, for countries in the cooperative relations category, the average U.S. democracy aid total averages around \$6 million per country. Although aid in such amounts can be meaningful, it is a relatively low figure and appears to reflect a relatively low priority given to directing democracy assistance to such countries.

Second, official democracy aid to countries with which the United States has cold relations is on average almost twice as much per country as for countries in the cooperative category, reflecting the higher degree of U.S. attention overall to the democratic deficiencies of such countries.

Third, regarding NED funding: NED grants to authoritarian countries represent around 32 percent of total NED grants globally, whereas for official U.S. democracy aid, the percentage is closer to 10 percent, reflecting a greater NED focus (relative to USAID and State Department) on getting democracy aid to authoritarian contexts. And NED funding tends to be more politically challenging of authoritarian governments than official U.S. democracy aid. The amounts of NED funding on average per country are highest in the adversarial group, next highest in the cold group, and significantly lower in the cooperative and close relations groups. Countries in the adversarial group saw on average \$5.13 million in NED funding directed toward them whereas countries in the close relations group saw \$790,000. Thus, while NED does operate at arm's length from U.S. foreign policy, its funding directed toward authoritarian countries largely tracks the overall degree of closeness of official U.S. relations to those countries—the less close, the more democracy funding.


Figure 3. U.S. Democracy Aid to Not Free Countries

Sources: "Foreign Assistance," U.S. Agency for International Development, accessed October 8, 2023, https://www.foreignassistance.gov; and data provided to the authors by the National Endowment for Democracy.

Note: In this chart, the total aid obligation for each country by the U.S. government in the 2022 fiscal year is the sum of the aid in the following USAID categories: anti-corruption organizations and institutions, decentralization and support to subnational government, democratic participation and civil society, elections, human rights, legal and judicial development, legislatures and political parties, media and the free flow of information, women's rights organizations and movements, and government institutions.

Conclusions

The Biden administration grounds its foreign policy in the idea that today's world is defined by an overarching struggle between democracies and autocracies. It positions its major foreign policy engagements within this framework—supporting democracy in Ukraine against autocratic encroachment from Russia, working to limit China's growing transnational reach and influence, and supporting Israel against Hamas and other violent actors who deny Israel's right to exist.⁶⁶ At the same time, this paper provides a reminder that in the midst of this global positioning, the Biden administration maintains close or cooperative relations with approximately two-thirds of the authoritarian countries in the world. This does not mean that the administration is unserious about or doing nothing to support democracy in the world. There are many elements of U.S. support for democracy that are separate from the friendly relations that the Washington maintains with many autocracies, including support for countries engaged in democratic reforms and actions in multilateral forums to bolster democracy and pressure some democratically backsliding countries to reverse course. But while the United States is indeed embroiled in a geopolitical contest against two major autocratic powers, China and Russia, and some of their closest friends, it is not laboring to combat autocracy per se. Dozens of autocracies are useful to U.S. security and economic interests. Washington maintains friendly relations with them and for the most part does not push them hard on their democratic shortcomings.

This complex reality reflects a long line of continuity in U.S. foreign policy. During the Cold War, the United States did much to advance democracy's global fortunes but maintained numerous antidemocratic friends and allies. While president Bill Clinton and his foreign policy team spoke often about supporting democracy globally and established many programs and policies to do so, they made few pointed efforts to revise the United States' close partnerships with autocratic regimes in the Middle East and parts of Asia and Africa. During the peak years of the U.S. war on terrorism, the Bush administration pursued a "freedom agenda" globally, yet it did so while maintaining, and in some cases strengthening, partnerships with dictatorial regimes in multiple regions. Notable continuity exists at the specific country level as well: with the exception of Vietnam, all the close autocratic partners that the United States currently has have been in such a relationship with Washington for decades. In addition, most of the countries in the cooperative category have been in that category for a similarly long time.

The most significant change of recent years in U.S. relations with authoritarian countries has come on the negative side. U.S. relations with China and Russia today are much more adversarial than they were twenty years ago, as a result of those countries' hardening authoritarian politics and rising geopolitical ambitions. Additionally, the number of countries with which the United States has cold relations has grown significantly because of democratic decline in those countries and/or their closer ties with China and Russia. In the past ten years, Afghanistan, Burkina Faso, Cambodia, Mali, Myanmar, and Nicaragua have all moved from at least somewhat cooperative to fairly cold relationships with the United States. And relations with some countries that were already cold ten years ago have gotten even colder, such as with Belarus.

Core Drivers

While a wide range of factors shapes U.S. relations with authoritarian countries, security issues are far and away the dominant driver. This is overwhelmingly the case regarding close partnerships; all the close U.S. partnerships with autocrats are rooted in shared security interests and ties. This is also true with respect to most of the countries in the category of

cooperative relationships. In those cases, security interests—such as countering China and Russia, fighting terrorism, or pursuing regional stability in places such as East Africa and the Sahel—are the glue that ensures most of the cooperative ties. The strategic dimension dominates on the negative side of the spectrum as well. The adversarial relations Washington has with some authoritarian countries are rooted in strategic threats they present to the United States. Cold relations are often about countries' decisions to embrace ties with the United States' main strategic adversaries. Economic interests—such as energy investments or supplies, critical minerals, arms sales, or U.S. market access—play a role in spurring positive U.S. relations with some authoritarian states. But overall, the role of economic factors is far less important than that of security interests.

Problems with democracy and rights also shape U.S. relations with authoritarian countries, albeit less clearly in many cases. One might conclude from the fact that Washington maintains enduring, productive relationships with many undemocratic countries that democracy and rights are simply not a significant factor in determining the warmth of U.S. relations with autocrats. But the reality is more complex and varies considerably across different types of cases.

When the United States has a clear security interest in maintaining friendly relations with an authoritarian country, concerns about democracy are usually on the back burner, if not absent entirely. Such relationships are sometimes damaged by negative developments relating to democracy and human rights. When Bahrain brutally suppressed popular protests in 2011, the United States halted arms sales to the country for a time. After Thailand experienced a military coup in 2014, the United States suspended military assistance for five years. The Saudi government's assassination of Khashoggi in 2018 did not constrain U.S.-Saudi ties much during the remaining years of the Trump administration but did lead to an initial cold shoulder from the Biden team. In all these cases, however, the relationships' main structures survived the bad patch and returned to form after a cooling-off period. Similarly, Egypt's record of repression ever since Sisi took power in 2013 has created considerable noise and friction in the U.S.-Egypt relationship, but it has not led Washington to back away from the core pillars of the long-standing security partnership.

In contrast, when the United States has only very weak or no identifiable security or economic motivations for pursuing friendly ties with an authoritarian country, that country's shortcomings on democracy and rights can loom large in the relationship. This is true when the shortcomings are chronic, such as in Zimbabwe over the last twenty or more years and in Eritrea since it gained independence from Ethiopia in 1993. In such cases, the grievous democracy and rights shortcomings are a primary factor shaping the U.S. approach to the country. Democracy and rights also often play a role when the political shortcomings represent a distinct turn for the worse. Myanmar's 2021 military coup provoked a sharp reversal of U.S. efforts to cooperate with the government there. Similarly, for Cambodia and Nicaragua, backsliding from soft to hard authoritarianism and greater diplomatic friendliness toward China and Russia have been significant factors in the growing frostiness from Washington.

The most complex cases are those in the middle, where the United States has some countervailing interests pointing it toward cooperation (but not a deep, enduring security partnership) and confronts a situation where democracy and rights in the country suddenly go downhill. In such cases, the United States works through an awkward balancing act, leaning toward either cooperation or coldness based on its weighing of the interests at play. The various cases of military coups in Africa in recent years embody this pattern vividly. Although U.S. officials would at some level like to have a consistent anti-coup policy, the U.S. interest in continuing security cooperation with some of these countries, such as Chad, is strong enough that the United States alternately adheres to and bends its policy principles—including employing the tactic of avoiding calling a coup a coup—to reach different outcomes in different cases.

The high degree of variability in the role that democracy and rights issues play in U.S. relations with authoritarian countries stands in sharp contrast to the notion often advanced in U.S. policy rhetoric that standing up for democracy and rights is a moral principle rather than another pragmatic interest and therefore, by implication, should not be subject to compromise and balancing. This variability produces continuous frustration among those members of the U.S. policy community who believe that supporting democracy and rights internationally should be a consistent, major concern for the United States. And it produces justifiable charges of hypocrisy among observers around the world who see a U.S. administration apply the principle and deliver generous doses of self-righteous rhetoric in one country and then completely ignore democracy and rights issues in another.

Trend Lines

This paper has highlighted significant lines of continuity as well as some areas of change in recent years in U.S. relations toward authoritarian countries. Going forward, the picture is mixed. It seems probable that geostrategic tensions between the United States and its allies on the one hand and China, Russia, and their allies on the other will continue to intensify. Part of this will likely entail continued Chinese and Russian gains in pulling some nondemocratic countries (and possibly some democratic countries) closer to them. This battle for influence means that the United States will have more reasons to put aside its concerns about democracy and rights in some authoritarian countries to try to woo them diplomatically closer to the Western camp. Yet it also means that if China and Russia make progress in pulling some countries closer to them, the United States will likely turn a cold shoulder to at least some of them. In short, the context of geostrategic competition pushes the United States to give ever greater attention to authoritarian countries, seeking friendlier ties with some, while freezing others out.

While these security factors will primarily drive U.S. policy stances, economic and other factors will continue playing a role and fuel a greater perceived U.S. need to cooperate with authoritarians. For example, the push for de-risking global supply chains leads the United States to augment economic partnerships across many countries, including some not free

ones. The surging importance of certain critical minerals, such as lithium, is propelling Washington to ensure it has friendly ties with some undemocratic countries that are rich in such minerals. Of less importance but still relevant is the effect of pressing concerns over climate change. In several cases, such concerns are driving the United States to maintain or strengthen cooperative ties with some authoritarian countries that have important climate resources such as rainforests or that have potentially remediable climate policy challenges, such as leaky natural gas infrastructure.

Future U.S. administrations will put their own distinctive mark on U.S. relations with authoritarian countries beyond these underlying relationship drivers. Every president has their own inclinations and attitudes in this domain, with some evincing a greater reluctance than others to embrace strongman leaders and some believing that their personal charm or cleverness can forge productive ties even with the most despotic leaders. And as the relative global power and persuasiveness of the United States evolves in the years ahead, countries of all types, not free and free alike, will accordingly adjust their calculations on the utility of friendly relations with the United States.

Annex 1

The table shows the amounts of official U.S. government democracy aid and NED programs directed toward the countries analyzed in this paper (using the latest data available, which is for fiscal year 2022 for official aid and 2023 for NED grants).

	U.S. Government Aid	National Endowment for Democracy Funding
	(U.S. dollars, FY 2022)	(U.S. dollars, FY 2023)
Close		
Bahrain	0	0
Egypt	17,200,000	2,147,206
Jordan	29,200,000	590,284
Oman	0	0
Qatar	0	0
Saudi Arabia	0	0
Thailand	11,000,000	3,719,347
United Arab Emirates	0	0
Vietnam	9,100,000	606,500

Annex 1. U.S. Democracy Aid to Not Free Countries

U.S. Government Aid

National Endowment for Democracy Funding

(U.S. dollars, FY 2022)

(U.S. dollars, FY 2023)

Cooperative		
Algeria	0	492,000
Angola	0	423,153
Azerbaijan	4,210,000	1,193,134
Brunei	0	0
Cameroon	4,600,000	486,500
Chad	0	390,000
Democratic Republic of the Congo	14,000,000	0
Djibouti	4,000,000	120,000
Equatorial Guinea	0	95,251
Eswatini	0	0
Ethiopia	6,100,000	2,539,915
Gabon	0	0
Guinea	250,000	197,500
Haiti	6,300,000	900,000
Iraq	26,000,000	2,683,172
Kazakhstan	5,100,000	1,819,389
Laos	12,000,000	0
Libya	12,100,000	270,000
Republic of the Congo	0	0
Rwanda	750,000	347,500
Somalia	14,700,000	397,547
South Sudan	11,660,000	199,544
Sudan	26,650,000	2,256,258
Tajikistan	3,230,000	531,250
Türkiye	0	2,784,263
Turkmenistan	770,000	346,820
Uganda	3,280,000	916,500
Uzbekistan	12,130,000	347,100
Yemen	5,000,000	1,128,900

U.S. Government Aid

National Endowment for Democracy Funding

(U.S. dollars, FY 2022)

(U.S. dollars, FY 2023)

Cold		
Afghanistan	28,000,000	3,688,800
Belarus	7,060,000	4,129,316
Burkina Faso	200,000	178,250
Burundi	750,000	415,427
Cambodia	22,700,000	1,677,298
Central African Republic	300,000	200,500
Eritrea	0	176,605
Kyrgyzstan	13,190,000	2,120,215
Mali	13,500,000	365,000
Myanmar	28,100,000	6,778,383
Nicaragua	6,300,000	2,904,200
Zimbabwe	10,000,000	2,105,200

U.S. Government Aid

National Endowment for Democracy Funding

	(U.S. dollars, FY 2022)	(U.S. dollars, FY 2023)
Adversarial		
Cuba	5,600,000	5,812,185
Iran	0	2,013,600
North Korea	0	4,888,149
Russia	0	12,790,456
Syria	1,500,000	1,271,100
Venezuela	15,500,000	4,037,174

	U.S. Government Aid	National Endowment for Democracy Funding
	(U.S. dollars, FY 2022)	(U.S. dollars, FY 2023)
Unique		
China		0 6,856,637

Note: In this chart, the total aid obligation for each country by the U.S. government in the 2022 fiscal year is the sum of the aid in the following USAID categories: anti-corruption organizations and institutions, decentralization and support to subnational government, democratic participation and civil society, elections, human rights, legal and judicial development, legislatures and political parties, media and the free flow of information, women's rights organizations and movements, and government institutions.

Sources: "Foreign Assistance," U.S. Agency for International Development, accessed October 8, 2023, https://www. foreignassistance.gov; and data provided to the authors by the National Endowment for Democracy.

About the Authors

Thomas Carothers, co-director of the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace's Democracy, Conflict, and Governance Program, is a leading expert on comparative democratization and international support for democracy. He is the author of many books and articles on these topics and has served as an adviser or consultant to numerous organizations engaged in supporting democracy worldwide.

Benjamin Feldman was a research assistant in the Carnegie Democracy, Conflict and Governance Program. He was previously a James C. Gaither Junior Fellow in the Democracy, Conflict and Governance Program.

Acknowledgments

We thank Brendan Hartnett and Savannah Wallace for research assistance, as well as Frances Brown, Evan Feigenbaum, Cameron Hudson, Eugene Rumer, and Frederic Wehrey for advice about specific country cases. Steven Feldstein and Benjamin Press provided valuable comments on an early draft. Anjuli Das, Lindsay Maizland, and Amy Mellon in Carnegie's communications team did outstanding work editing, formatting, and producing the paper. We also thank the Ford Foundation and the Open Society Foundations for financial support that helped make the writing of this paper possible. The views expressed herein are our sole responsibility.

Notes

- For an analysis of ways to balance competing democracy and security interests, see Thomas Carothers and Benjamin Press, "Navigating the Democracy-Security Dilemma in U.S. Foreign Policy: Lessons from Egypt, India, and Turkey," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, November 2021, <u>https:// carnegieendowment.org/2021/11/04/navigating-democracy-security-dilemma-in-u.s.-foreign-policy-lessonsfrom-egypt-india-and-turkey-pub-85701</u>. For an excellent British analysis of how the United Kingdom and other major Western donors should engage more effectively with authoritarian states, see Nic Cheeseman and Marie Eve Desrosiers, "How (Not) to Engage with Authoritarian States," Westminster Foundation for Democracy and Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office, February 2023, <u>https://www.wfd.org/</u> what-we-do/resources/how-not-engage-authoritarian-states.
- 2 Freedom in the World 2023, Freedom House, March 2023, <u>https://freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/2023-03/FIW_World_2023_DigtalPDF.pdf</u>.
- 3 "President Bush's Second Inaugural Address," NPR, January 20, 2005, <u>https://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?story.Id=4460172</u>.
- 4 "Remarks by President Biden at the 2021 Virtual Munich Security Conference," White House, February 19, 2021, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2021/02/19/</u> remarks-by-president-biden-at-the-2021-virtual-munich-security-conference/.
- 5 Antony Blinken, "Putting Human Rights at the Center of U.S. Foreign Policy," U.S. Department of State, February 24, 2021, <u>https://www.state.gov/putting-human-rights-at-the-center-of-u-s-foreign-policy/</u>.
- 6 "FACT SHEET: President Joseph R. Biden and General Secretary Nguyen Phu Trong Announce the U.S.-Vietnam Comprehensive Strategic Partnership," White House, September 11, 2023, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/09/10/fact-sheet-president-joseph-r-biden-and-general-secretary-nguyen-phu-trong-announce-the-u-s-vietnam-comprehensive-strategic-partnership.</u>
- 7 "U.S. Relations With Bahrain," U.S. Department of State, May 11, 2022, <u>https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-bahrain</u>.
- 8 Mohammed Haddad, "Infographic: History of US Interventions in the Past 70 Years," Al Jazeera, September 10, 2021, <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/9/10/</u> infographic-us-military-presence-around-the-world-interactive.

- 9 "U.S. Relations With Bahrain," U.S. Department of State.
- 10 "U.S., Bahrain Launch Annual Maritime Security Exercise," U.S. Navy, January 15, 2023, <u>https://www.navy.mil/Press-Office/News-Stories/Article/3268475/us-bahrain-launch-annual-maritime-security-exercise</u>.
- 11 "Foreign Military Training Report Fiscal Years 2019 and 2020: Joint Report to Congress, Volume II," U.S. Department of State, 2020, <u>https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/Volume-II-508-Compliant.pdf</u>.
- 12 "Historical Sales Book: Fiscal Years 1950-2021," U.S. Defense Security Cooperation Agency, 2021 edition, https://www.dsca.mil/sites/default/files/dsca_historical_sales_book_FY21.pdf.
- 13 "Bahrain," Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, accessed October 6, 2023, <u>https://ustr.gov/countries-regions/europe-middle-east/middle-east/north-africa/bahrain</u>.
- 14 "Fact Sheet: Biden-Harris Administration Strengthens Partnership With Kingdom of Bahrain and Launches 'Comprehensive Security Integration and Prosperity Agreement,'" White House, September 13, 2023, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/09/13/fact-sheet-biden-harris-</u> <u>administration-strengthens-partnership-with-kingdom-of-bahrain-and-launches-comprehensive-security-</u> <u>integration-and-prosperity-agreement.</u>
- 15 "U.S. Arms Exports in 2022, by Country," Statista, accessed October 24, 2023, <u>https://www.statista.com/statistics/248552/us-arms-exports-by-country/</u>.
- 16 "Oil and Petroleum Products Explained: Oil Imports and Exports," U.S. Energy Information Administration, accessed October 24, 2023, <u>https://www.eia.gov/energyexplained/oil-and-petroleum-products/imports-and-exports.php</u>; and "Oil and Petroleum Products Explained: Use of Oil," U.S. Energy Information Administration, accessed October 24, 2023, <u>https://www.eia.gov/energyexplained/oil-and-petroleum-products/use-of-oil.php</u>.
- 17 "United States Exports by Country," Trading Economics, accessed October 24, 2023, <u>https://tradingeconomics.com/united-states/exports-by-country</u>.
- 18 Vivian Nereim, "An Oil-Rich Ally Tests Its Relationship with the U.S.," *New York Times*, August 8, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/08/08/world/middleeast/uae-russia-china-us.html.
- 19 "Vietnam Chases Secret Russia Arms Deal, Even as President Biden Flies In," *Business Standard*, September 10, 2023, <u>https://www.business-standard.com/world-news/vietnam-chases-secret-russian-arms-deal-even-as-president-biden-flies-in-123091100007_1.html</u>.
- 20 Jonathan Guyer, "Biden Distanced Himself from Saudi Arabia Until Gas Prices Got Bad," Vox, June 21, 2022, <u>https://www.vox.com/2022/6/21/23172734/</u> <u>biden-trip-saudi-arabia-foreign-policy-tension-oil-human-rights.</u>
- 21 Ben Hubbard and Edward Wong, "U.S. Knew Saudis Were Killing African Migrants," *New York Times*, August 26, 2023, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2023/08/26/world/middleeast/saudi-killing-migrants-yemen.</u> <u>html</u>.
- 22 "United States-Thailand Communiqué on Strategic Alliance and Partnership," U.S. Department of State, July 10, 2022, <u>https://www.state.gov/</u><u>united-states-thailand-communique-on-strategic-alliance-and-partnership/</u>.
- 23 "National Security Strategy," White House, October 2022, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Biden-Harris-Administrations-National-Security-Strategy-10.2022.pdf</u>.
- 24 Associated Press, "Chavez Claims Assassination Attempt Foiled," NBC News, October 1, 2006, <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/id/wbna15081870</u>.
- 25 Julian Borger, "Trump Repeatedly Suggested Venezuela Invasion, Stunning Top Aids Report," *Guardian*, July 5, 2018, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2018/jul/04/</u> <u>trump-suggested-invading-venezuela-report</u>.
- 26 Brian Ellsworth and Sarah Kinosian, "'Vote for What'?: Venezuelan Opposition Boycotts Parliamentary Election," Reuters, December 6, 2020, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-venezuela-election/vote-for-what-venezuelan-opposition-boycotts-parliamentary-election-idUSKBN28G056</u>; Bradley A. Freden,

"OAS Resolution Condemns the Fraudulent Elections in Venezuela," U.S. Mission to the Organization of American States, December 9, 2020, <u>https://usoas.usmission.gov/oas-resolution-condemns-the-fraudulent-elections-in-venezuela/</u>; and "Unión Europea Rechaza Elección Presidencial en Venezuela," DW, May 2, 2018, <u>https://www.dw.com/es/unión-europea-rechaza-elecciones-presidenciales-en-venezuela/a-43630383</u>.

- 27 "Statement From President Donald J. Trump Recognizing Venezuelan National Assembly President Juan Guaido as the Interim President of Venezuela," U.S. Embassy and Consulate in Ecuador, January 23, 2019, <u>https://ec.usembassy.gov/statement-from-president-donald-j-trump-recognizing-venezuelan-national-assembly-president-juan-guaido-as-the-interim-president-of-venezuela</u>.
- 28 Joshua Goodman and Regina Garcia Cano, "Venezuela and Opposition Reach Deal on Electoral Conditions. They Plan to Sign Tuesday in Barbados," Associated Press, October 16, 2023, <u>https://apnews. com/article/venezuela-opposition-norway-talks-c7591a133328d66512854a6869b13703</u>; and "Joint Statement on Venezuela Negotiations," U.S. Department of State, November 26, 2022, <u>https://www.state.gov/joint-statement-on-venezuela-negotiations-2</u>.
- 29 Farhan Haq, "Statement Attributable to the Spokesperson for the Secretary-General on the Agreement Announced by the Government and the Unitary Platform of Venezuela," United Nations, November 26, 2022, https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/statement/2022-11-26/statement-attributable-the-spokespersonfor-the-secretary-general%C2%A0—the-agreement-announced-the-government-and-the-unitary-platformof-venezuela%C2%A0scroll-down-for-spanish; and "Treasury Issues Venezuela General License 41 Upon Resumption of Mexico City Talks," U.S. Department of the Treasury, November 26, 2022, https://home. treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy1127.
- 30 Matthew Miller, "Venezuela and Electoral Decisions," U.S. Department of State, June 30, 2023, <u>https://www.state.gov/venezuela-and-electoral-decisions/</u>.
- 31 Mark Stevenson, Michael Balsamo, and Colleen Long, "Biden Administration Is Resuming Deportation Flights for Venezuelan Migrants as Arrivals Grow," Associated Press, October 5, 2023, <u>https://apnews. com/article/mexico-united-states-fentanyl-migration-3ea8f589019506d271906d83be432cdf</u>; and Sabrina Rodriguez, "Trump Grants Venezuelans Temporary Legal Status on His Way Out," Politico, January 19, 2021, <u>https://www.politico.com/news/2021/01/19/trump-venezuela-temporary-legal-status-460524</u>.
- 32 Vanessa Buschschlüter, "Venezuela Takes Steps Towards Recognized Elections," BBC News, October 18, 2023, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-67144568</u>.
- 33 "Joint Statement on Venezuela Negotiations," U.S. Department of State, October 17, 2023, <u>https://www.state.gov/joint-statement-on-venezuela-negotiations-3</u>.
- 34 "The United States and Angola: Deepening an Important Strategic Partnership," U.S. Embassy to Angola and Sao Tome and Principe, February 18, 2020, <u>https://ao.usembassy.gov/</u> the-united-states-and-angola-deepening-an-important-strategic-partnership.
- 35 "Angola's President Calls for 'Unconditional Ceasefire' in Ukraine," Plataforma Media, June 27, 2022, <u>https://www.plataformamedia.com/en/2022/06/27/</u> <u>angolas-president-calls-for-unconditional-ceasefire-in-ukraine</u>.
- 36 "U.S. Relations With Angola," U.S. Department of State, October 19, 2022, <u>https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-angola</u>; and "Angola," Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, accessed December 5, 2023, <u>https://ustr.gov/countries-regions/africa/southern-africa/angola</u>.
- 37 "Imports of Crude Oil and Petroleum Products Into the United States by Country of Origin, 2022," U.S. Energy Information Administration, accessed November 9, 2023, <u>https://www.eia.gov/petroleum/supply/annual/volume1/pdf/table26.pdf</u>.
- 38 "Foreign Assistance," U.S. Agency for International Development, accessed October 8, 2023, <u>https://www.foreignassistance.gov.</u>
- 39 "Power Africa: Where We Work," U.S. Agency for International Development, accessed October 8, 2023, https://www.usaid.gov/powerafrica/wherewework.
- 40 "FACT SHEET: Partnership for Global Infrastructure and Investment at the G7 Summit," White House, May 20, 2023, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/05/20/</u> <u>fact-sheet-partnership-for-global-infrastructure-and-investment-at-the-g7-summit/</u>.

- 41 "Secretary Antony J. Blinken and Secretary of Defense Lloyd Austin and Angolan President João Lourenço Before Their Meeting," U.S. Department of State, December 13, 2022, <u>https://www.state.gov/secretary-antony-j-blinken-and-secretary-of-defense-lloyd-austin-and-angolan-president-joao-lourenco-before-their-meeting</u>.
- 42 Erica L. Green, "Biden Hosts Angolan President, Seeking to Strengthen Africa Ties," *New York Times*, December 1, 2023, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2023/11/30/us/politics/biden-angola-africa.html</u>.
- 43 Cyril Bensimon, "US Engages in Strategy to Remove Wagner Group From Africa," *Le Monde*, updated September 21, 2023, <u>https://www.lemonde.fr/en/international/article/2023/02/20/us-seeks-to-strike-a-dealin-strategy-to-remove-wagner-group-from-africa_6016597_4.html</u>.
- 44 "U.S. Relations With Algeria," U.S. Department of State, June 6, 2022, <u>https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-algeria</u>.
- 45 "Republic of the Congo," U.S. Department of State, accessed October 24, 2023, <u>https://www.state.gov/</u> <u>countries-areas/republic-of-the-congo</u>.
- 46 See Thomas Carothers and Benjamin Feldman, "Understanding and Supporting Democratic Bright Spots," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, March 27, 2023, <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/2023/03/27/understanding-and-supporting-democratic-bright-spots-pub-89376</u>.
- 47 Alice Wells, "Remarks by U.S. Ambassador Alice Wells," U.S. Embassy in Uzbekistan, February 27, 2019, https://uz.usembassy.gov/remarks-by-ambassador-alice-wells.
- 48 "Cambodia Country Report 2022," BTI Transformation Index, accessed October 2023, <u>https://bti-project.org/en/reports/country-report/KHM</u>.
- 49 Joshua Kurlantzick, "The Trump Administration Takes Action Against the Hun Sen Government," Council on Foreign Relations, December 8, 2017, <u>https://www.cfr.org/blog/</u> <u>trump-administration-takes-action-against-hun-sen-government.</u>
- 50 Prashanth Parameswaran, "Why Did Cambodia Just Cut US Military Drills?," Diplomat, January 18, 2017, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2017/01/why-did-cambodia-just-cut-us-military-drills.</u>
- 51 Prashanth Parameswaran, "China, Cambodia to Launch Major Military Exercise 'Golden Dragon," Diplomat, November 23, 2016, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2016/11/</u> <u>china-cambodia-to-launch-major-military-exercise-golden-dragon</u>.
- 52 U.S. Defense Security Cooperation Agency, "Historical Facts Book," Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, September 30, 2017, <u>https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/2018-10/us_dscafacts_2017.pdf;</u> "Historical Sales Book: Fiscal Years 1950-2021," U.S. Defense Security Cooperation Agency; and "Excess Defense Articles (EDA)," U.S. Defense Security Cooperation Agency, June 15, 2022, <u>https://www.dsca.mil/ programs/excess-defense-articles-eda</u>.
- 53 Jeremy Page, Gordon Lubold, and Rob Taylor, "Deal for Naval Outpost in Cambodia Furthers China's Quest for Military Network," Wall Street Journal, July 22, 2019, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/</u> secret-deal-for-chinese-naval-outpost-in-cambodia-raises-u-s-fears-of-beijings-ambitions-11563732482.
- 54 "Trade in Goods With Cambodia," U.S. Census Bureau, accessed October 13, 2023, <u>https://www.census.gov/foreign-trade/balance/c5550.html.</u>
- 55 Chea Vanyuth, "US Remains Cambodia's Biggest Export Destination," *Khmer Times*, July 27, 2023, <u>https://www.khmertimeskh.com/501332514/us-remains-cambodias-biggest-export-destination</u>.
- 56 "Foreign Assistance," U.S. Agency for International Development, accessed November 9, 2023, <u>https://www.foreignassistance.gov/cd/cambodia/2022/disbursements/0</u>.
- 57 Matthew Miller, "National Elections in Cambodia," U.S. Department of State, July 23, 2023, <u>https://www.state.gov/national-elections-in-cambodia</u>.
- 58 "The United States-Cambodia Relationship," U.S. Department of State, August 2, 2022, <u>https://www.state.gov/the-united-states-cambodia-relationship</u>.
- 59 Alexis Arieff, Nick M. Brown, and Travis A. Ferrell, "Coup-Related Restrictions in U.S. Foreign Aid

Appropriations," Congressional Research Service, March 16, 2023, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/IF11267.pdf.

- 60 Rachel Chason and John Hudson, "U.S. Seeks to Balance Security and Human Rights in Turbulent West Africa," *Washington Post*, August 2, 2023, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2023/08/02/</u> africa-burkina-faso-niger-security.
- 61 Yaroslav Trofimov, "For Fighting Jihadists, Chad Has the Go-To Army," *Wall Street Journal*, January 21, 2016, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/for-fighting-jihadists-chad-has-the-go-to-army-1453372372</u>.
- 62 Troy Fitrell, "Ambassador Fitrell's New Year's Letter to Colonel Doumbouya U.S. Embassy in Guinea," U.S. Embassy in Guinea, January 6, 2023, <u>https://gn.usembassy.gov/ambassador-fitrells-new-years-letter-to-colonel-doumbouya</u>.
- 63 "Fact Sheet: The Biden-Harris Administration's Abiding Commitment to Democratic Renewal at Home and Abroad," White House, March 29, 2023, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statementsreleases/2023/03/29/fact-sheet-the-biden-harris-administrations-abiding-commitment-to-democraticrenewal-at-home-and-abroad.</u>
- 64 Figure provided to the authors by the NED.
- 65 See for example, Erin A. Snider, *Marketing Democracy: The Political Economy of Democracy Aid in the Middle East* (Cambridge University Press, 2022).
- 66 "Full Transcript: Biden's Speech on Israel-Hamas and Russia-Ukraine Wars," *New York Times*, October 19, 2023, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2023/10/19/us/politics/transcript-biden-speech-israel-ukraine.html</u>.

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace

The Carnegie Endowment for International Peace is a unique global network of policy research centers around the world. Our mission, dating back more than a century, is to advance peace through analysis and development of fresh policy ideas and direct engagement and collaboration with decisionmakers in government, business, and civil society. Working together, our centers bring the inestimable benefit of multiple national viewpoints to bilateral, regional, and global issues.

Carnegie Democracy, Conflict, and Governance Program

The Carnegie Democracy, Conflict, and Governance Program rigorously analyzes the global state of democracy, conflict, and governance, the interrelationship among them, and international efforts to strengthen democracy and governance, reduce violence, and stabilize conflict.



CarnegieEndowment.org